Town of Haw River 

Town Council Meeting

Monday, December 7, 2009
The Town Council of the Town of Haw River held its Town Council Meeting on Monday, December 7, 2009 in the Haw River Municipal Building at 7:00 p.m.
Council Members Present: Mayor Buddy Boggs, Jeff Fogleman, Lee Lovette and Jamie Joseph.

Members Absent: Ricky Honeycutt.

Also Present: Manager Jeff Earp, Atty. Charlie Davis and Clerk Speicher.

Mayor Boggs called the meeting to order and gave the invocation at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Boggs recognized Jody Jarrett for his ten years of service to Haw River and presented him with a check and certificate.

Consent Agenda
The Council reviewed the following items:

-Previous Meeting’s Minutes: November 2, 2009.

-Approval of Closed Session Minutes: September 21, 2009.

-Budget Amendment #2010-01

Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the Consent Agenda. Motion carried 4-0.
Mayor Boggs called the Organizational meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. 

Councilman Joseph made a motion to accept the Certification of Election results from the Alamance County Board of Elections; motion carried 4-0.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to dissolve the current Haw River Town Council.

Clerk Speicher introduced the Honorable Judge James K. Roberson of Alamance County District Court. Judge Roberson administered the Oath of Office to Mayor Buddy E. Boggs and Council Members Jeff Fogleman and Kelly Allen.

Mayor Boggs called for a nomination of a Mayor Pro-Tem. Councilman Fogleman nominated Councilman Honeycutt. Motion carried 4-0.

Mayor Boggs designated Councilman Honeycutt as the Transportation Advisory Committee Representative and Mayor Boggs as the Piedmont Triad Council of Governments Delegate.
Mayors Boggs designated the following Department advocates: Fire – Councilman Honeycutt; Public Works – Councilman Fogleman; Parks and Recreation – Councilman Lovette; Police – Councilman Allen; and Administration – Mayor Boggs.

The Organizational meeting concluded at 7:15 p.m.

The Council took a fifteen minute recess.
Public Hearing
7:30 p.m. The Council held a public hearing to hear comments concerning proposed changes to the Towns Code of Ordinances: Title IX Chapter 96; Animals:

Carol Jones of 620 Keck Rd. stated that her dogs do not bark constantly; they bark when the garbage and recycle trucks go by and when other dogs are barking. Her dispute with her neighbor has been settled in Civil Court and the dog has calmed down since the banging on the fence has ceased. 

Ronald Cobb of 616 Keck Rd. stated that there are lots of dogs on Keck and Rolling Rd. who bark. Burlington limits dogs to two, Graham to two and Mebane to three with footage restrictions. He feels that Haw River would benefit if it followed suit.

Barbara Boggs of 403 Keck Rd. stated she has neighbors with barking dogs and she feels that Haw River should pass a dog law.
Sue Tippett of 628 Keck Rd. stated she hears dogs day and night and she feels it is time for something to be done. 

Maurice Tippett of 628 Keck Rd. stated Haw River has a dog problem, especially Keck and Rolling Roads, and he feels that something needs to be done.

Doug Loy of 620 Keck Rd. stated that dogs do bark but he did not see it as that much of a problem. He asked when it would stop that the Town would tell people what they can do on their property. He stated he would not move to a town that limited the number of dogs.

Manager Earp stated that the Council may wish to consider farm animals as he had a request in recent days for nine horses within town limits; he knows of pigs and a cow already. Councilman Lovette stated he knows of a rooster. Atty. Davis stated it is up to the Council if they want to address animals other than dogs in the Ordinance. Currently the only Ordinance that applies to these animals would be the Nuisance Ordinance.
Todd Smith of 408 Trollingwood-Hawfields Rd. stated his subdivision has restrictive covenants prohibiting farm animals. Manager Earp stated only Henry’s Farm has restrictive covenants within Haw River.
The Public Hearing concluded at 7:45
Old Business  - None
New Business
7:45 p.m. Review and consideration of approval of contract with Waste Industries, LLC regarding solid waste disposal services for the Town: Manager Earp reviewed the contract with Waste Industries. He stated the only change is that Waste Industries has requested a ½ Monday and ½ Tuesday split of the route or the pickup be changed to Tuesday. Mayor Boggs asked for clarification on the stipulation in 3.6 that only containerized waste be picked up. Mr. Richard Johnson of WI stated that they would pick up a single bag; just not over-flow bags with the exception of Christmas. Councilwoman Allen asked if the Town would charge for extra cans in 5.1. Manager Earp stated that the Town currently charges for the second can. The Council expressed their desire to have the route all on one day and that they were okay with the day being Tuesday. Mr. Johnson stated that the delivery of cans would begin next week and a flyer would be mailed on Friday explaining the new schedule and cans; Republic will makes its last pick-up on December 28th. Councilman Lovette made a motion to accept the contract with Waste Industries as written; motion carried 4-0.
7:52 p.m. Review and consideration of approval for contract addendum to the communications reimbursement agreement between Alamance Co. and Town: Manager Earp explained that there are two changes to the current contract necessitated by the implementation of the 800 MHz radios. Paragraph 6. Dispute Resolution  states that controversies and claims must first be submitted to mediation in accordance with NC Rules of Superior Court and failing that may be adjudicated in Alamance County Superior Court. Paragraph 7. Law Controlling and Venue states that NC Laws govern and the Venue is exclusively Alamance County. Councilman Lovette made a motion to accept the addendum to the Communications Reimbursement Agreement with Alamance County; motion carried 4-0.
7:54 p.m. Review and consideration of approval of contract with Rehab Development, Inc. regarding HOPE VI Grant application for Town: Manager Earp explained that the original intention was to have one contract but staff and the attorneys have decided it is best, after reviewing other similar contracts, to have two contracts, one for the application and one for the work if the grant is awarded. The Application deadline is January 20th. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to approve the contract with Rehab Development Inc. for the Hope VI Grant application; motion carried 4-0. Manager Earp thanked Attorneys Davis and Jennings for their work on the contract.
7:57 p.m. Review and consideration of approval of contract with AWCK regarding Jordan Lake Nutrient Strategy Stage 1 program services for the Town: Manager Earp stated that the Town must come into compliance with Stage One programs by December 31, 2009 and with the Buffer Programs by March of 2010. The contract with AWCK for engineering, surveying and other services is not to exceed $3,500. It will be paid for by the Stormwater Fee. Councilwoman Allen made a motion to approve the Contract with Alley, Williams, Carmen and King; motion carried 4-0.
8:01 p.m. Consideration of request from U.S. Census regarding use of the Civic Center for training purposes: Manager Earp presented a request from the US Census to use the Civic Center the week of April 26th for free. Councilwoman Allen made a motion to deny the request for free usage and to rent the center at a reduced rate of $75.00 per day; motion carried 4-0.
8:07 p.m. Discussion of purposed changes to the Towns Animal Ordinance: Councilman Lovette recommended the matter be tabled until January so that the issue of farm animals could be included in the matter. Attorney Davis stated he would look at other Ordinances and draft a new Ordinance but it would be February, due to the Holidays before the work could be completed. He stated the Nash Ordinance has a clause requiring a property owner to come into compliance within ninety days and there is no grandfather clause. Councilman Lovette made a motion to table the Animal Ordinance until February; motion carried 4-0. 
8:10 p.m. Discussion of Bond Counsel in regards to USDA Grant Loan Package to replace Stone Street Pump Station: Manager Earp stated that the LGC has approved the Town to incur debt for the pump station. Revenue Bonds will be required. It was the consensus of the Board for Manager Earp to proceed with RFP’s to three Attorneys to serve as Bond Counsel.
Manager’s Update 8:13  p.m.
· The roof of the Municipal Building leaked during the recent four-inch rain storm. The repairs to the Fire Department bay are in the 2010 Budget. The Town has one quote of $16,000. The Council agreed to allow Manager Earp to move forward with repairs once he receives other quotes and upon consultation with the Counsil.
· Haw River has been asked by Fire Commissioner Doncel to participate and host a Fire Grant for Alamance County. This is a $2,000,000 grant with no match.  It is for training and scholarships. Manager Earp stated his time would be required to manage the Grant Administrator and Clerk Speicher’s time would be required to move the money through the Town financial system. Councilman Lovette made a motion to approve the application and serve as the host for the Grant; motion carried 4-0.
Open Forum 8:27 p.m. – No comment.
Announcements 

· Manager Earp thanked Councilman Fogleman for fixing the vent fan on the Municipal Building last week.

· Attorney Davis stated that the Plat to the alleyway was registered when the property was conveyed from Cone Mills to the Town of Haw River. The Town was not given an easement. Attorney Davis stated he will be contracting International Textile Group to acquire an easement.

· Attorney Jennings will be completing the draft agreement with Haw River Trails later this week.

· A formal lease with the Haw River Historical Society will be discussed at the January meeting.

· Progress on the CDBG was slowed by one property in the flood plain. The required notification periods have been met and the funds should be turned loose from Raleigh any day.

· Manager Earp stated he is working with the property owner to bring the property next to the Klutz property into compliance with the Haw River Code of Ordinances.
8:33 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to go into closed session; motion carried 4-0.

Closed Session for Attorney Client Privilege/Personnel

9:10 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to go into open session.

Councilman Lovette made a motion to hire Jamie Joseph as a Firefighter to fill the vacant position in the Fire Department at a pay grade of 16 and a starting salary of $40,086.57; motion carried 4-0.

Mayor Boggs announced that the Jobe family has filed an appeal in Superior Court in the matter of Special Use Permit for Dean Ward’s Recycle Center. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to hire the firm of Alexander and Miller to represent the Town in the Court of Appeals; motion carried 4-0.
Manager Earp stated that the Town’s contribution to LGERS will most likely increase due to the downturn in the economy in the 2011 Fiscal year. This will have a $13,000 impact on the town’s budget.
9:17 p.m. Councilman Fogleman made a motion to adjourn. Motion carried 4-0.

___________________________________
__________________________________

Buddy E. Boggs, Mayor



Tammy W. Speicher, Town Clerk
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